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OTHERS PRESENT 
John Clark, Sean Cooke, Maria Rybalka, Ian Leitch, Christi Grons, Michael Blumlein, Casey Ortega, John Shevia, Kyle Cruz, Jamie Freeze, Roxanne Simon, Sonja Morgan, Lori Griffin, Nataley Guejardo, Holly Smith, Ron May, Christi Flynn, JoAnn Baria, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Roarty called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Roarty led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with four members present.


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 None
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2014 Regular Board meeting and the August 19-20, 2014 Board Retreat minutes.  
MOTION PASSED
EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 1:05pm the Board announced it would now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meetings law, to review the performance of a public employee. The executive session will conclude in 15 minutes unless we announce that it’s being extended. No action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will reconvene at the end of the executive session.

At 1:19pm the Executive Session ended and the regular meeting reconvened at 1:20 pm. No action was taken during the executive session.

INTRODUCTIONS
Mr. Mark Haskins, Executive Director of Military Programs
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nataley Guajardo) 
Ms. Guajardo introduced herself as the new student body president for Fort Steilacoom. She reported that the leadership team has been participating in training all summer including team building, ropes course, and leadership. She expressed her appreciation to college leadership for taking the time to meet with student leaders and providing training on college procedures. 
Ms. Guajardo reported that student leaders volunteered for the golf tournament and are working on plans for welcoming students to Fall quarter.

ASPCP (Reported by Maria Rybalka)
Ms. Rybalka introduced herself as the new student body president for Puyallup. She reported that the leadership team has been participating in training all summer including team building, ropes course, and leadership. Members of the leadership team introduced themselves and their role on the team. They all have a great passion to serve students.
Ms. Rybalka stated that the goals that student government and activities will focus on during the year: encouraging more faculty to use open source textbooks, reduce plastic water bottles across campus by providing hydration stations, and increasing access to public transportation.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman stated she is glad to be back and faculty return in the coming week. In response to the student report regarding open source textbooks, Ms. Norman noted the difficulty in finding quality materials.
Ms. Norman reported that the governance councils will be up and running at the beginning of Fall quarter and by winter quarter program coordination changes will be happening. She noted that many faculty have been participating in committee work throughout the summer while not on contract. Faculty are participating in targeted skill training and the master teacher program that was negotiated thorough the contract with administration. There is work being done on professional development plans (SIPS) which are paid for with turnover savings. 

Ms. Norman reported that work continues on the new American Honors initiative with faculty and administration reviewing admission applications. She also noted that PERC training for Interest Based Bargaining will be scheduled soon. 

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that Labor Management Communications Committee meets monthly to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding our Collective Bargaining Agreement. 
Recent topics of discussion included:
· Ethics training for the college community.  Communication. Following up with employees needing mandatory training. The college is looking at on line training modules. Informal follow up meetings. 

· Communications between staff and upper management; defining goals and expectations

· Events Planner position: Ms. Soileau came as a guest speaker to talk about the role of this positon; still developing scope of duties at this time. 

· Veterans Day Observance; We were informed that a celebration is planned

In Lieu of day still up in the air

Mr. Torell noted that elections for President and Secretary-Treasurer ended last week, official notice of results are coming. A Shop Steward meeting was held in June with many topics discussed including:
· Grievances

· Bargaining of the CBA. Bargaining has not concluded at this time.

· Revenue forecast vs. budget forecast by the State

· Planning for a social as a meet and greet for new employees to the college community; open to all employees. 

· What is a Shop Steward and what do they do: training, job shadowing, reading and understanding the contract.  

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that as we embark on a new academic year we have a number of exciting opportunities ahead and as always our share of challenges. We continue to bring on new folks.  We hired seven new tenure-track faculty and two one-year faculty.  We had a couple of failed searches.  We continue to focus on bringing in the right people who in addition to being strong content experts, are engaged and committed to student success, understand the use of instructional technologies, assessment, on-going professional development and community involvement.  We also hired twenty                                                                             classified and exempt staff since June 1.  There are still a number of positions open that are in the process of being filled.  

September 17 is our All District Welcome Kick-Off.  In addition to our introduction of new employees Ms. Roarty will be there to represent the Board, Dr. Johnson will give a state of district address and our main focus of the morning will be on emergency management preparation.   This is an important training particularly in light of the unfortunate situations that continue to occur across the nation.  The goal is to have employees and students aware of recommended actions that will help them respond in an emergency.    

Student success and completion continue to be the main goal, and it is a priority for the Board.  Our AtD efforts have made a significant impact on student success.  We have moved the needle from 54% retention to 58% for all students from fall to fall.  We know however, that we have achievement gaps across students groups and the focus this year will be to close the achievement gaps.  We know that closing the gap will take full district effort on identifying barriers to success, developing interventions strategies and support services, and a diverse and committed faculty and staff.  We are preparing to meet the challenge, and we will report our progress this year to the Board as requested during the retreat.

Dr. Johnson reported that she has been notified by AtD that they will announce the new leader colleges sometime mid-September.  We have submitted a strong application.   The communications folks will be ready with a press release to accompany AtD’s national announcement.  Our internal team who have been actively involved with AtD are anxiously awaiting.  We also have been encouraged by our coaches to submit proposals to present at the AtD Dream Conference in February in Baltimore.  We most likely will submit multiple proposals.  All this is exciting but the most important part is that our efforts are making a difference for students.

American Honors is ready to launch. October 1 will be a celebratory dinner for the student cohort. She noted that trustees are invited to attend.
The development of clear educational pathways is a key project for the district is year.  It is important that every student have an opportunity to understand his/her goals and to know how to get there.  This project will include external partnerships with k-12 districts, other colleges and universities, and employers and industry sectors.  

The Foundation hosted a very special scholarship golf scramble. All proceeds go to support student scholarships.  We had a special raise the paddle for buy a credit.  Ruth Ann Hatchett who is retiring this year, had a wish that we would raise $10,000 in that portion of the event.  With a lot of work upfront many of Ms. Hatchett’s friends and colleagues stepped up to give. Raise the paddle exceeded $23,000.  Total proceeds for the event was a record breaking total of over $63,000.  

This month the Foundation is hosting the 3rd Annual Creating Possibilities breakfasts to raise money for Pierce’s Greatest Need that include equipment, program needs, scholarships. Etc.  Several trustees will be in attendance. Externally we continue to development partnerships and expand our visibility in the community.  We have been active in Rally Point 6.  Ms. Yochum has been a leader in that effort.  

With less than 50% of our financial support coming from the state, it is critical that we are innovative and entrepreneurial; both expand enrollments and develop new sources of funding.  In addition to the work of the Foundation, we will focus on international education and grants and contracts.

As we prepare for the difficult legislative session, we will join with our Pierce county sister colleges to schedule an editorial board with the TNT to help inoculate against the obsession with the McCleary decision to fund K-12.  The key message is that we can’t stop with K-12.  Post-secondary education, and our colleges specifically, are part of the solution to economic success for our communities.  We will be pushing to not only maintain our current budgets but to attempt to get additional funding for our system.  As you know our system has been asked to submit a 15% budget reduction plan to OFM in preparation for the governor’s budget.  That of course would be disastrous for our system.   This year Dr. Johnson will serve as the WACTC chair of the legislative and public information committee.  She will have a key role in the legislative agenda and efforts.  She noted that Robert Lasker has been selected as the president of WACSA, which is the student statewide legislative group.  So she and Mr. Lasker will be able to collaborate on behalf of our system.

Board Action 2014-15 Extension of the Chancellor’s Contract
Mr. Tiam moved and Ms. Rosenblatt seconded the motion to approve the Extension of the Chancellor’s Contract as presented.

MOTION PASSED

The Pierce College Board of Trustees met in executive session with Chancellor Michele Johnson on August 19, 2014 for the purpose of the Board’s annual performance review of the Chancellor.  Dr. Johnson provided a self-evaluation that the Board reviewed and discussed.

Although decisions are not made in executive session, the Board found that Dr. Johnson’s leadership has again been exceptional.  Dr. Johnson’s selection of the new senior leaders and development of a high performing executive team; implementation of Achieving the Dream strategic interventions; and partner development with American Honors were visionary and consistent with the District’s mission and core themes in order to continue to promote student success and completion.

The Board commends Dr. Johnson for her leadership and commitment to collaboration and excellence as demonstrated by the open and inclusive budget process, development of a shared governance council system, and three commendations from the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities during the Year Three Evaluation process.  The Board also noted that despite budget uncertainties the District, under Dr. Johnson’s leadership, continues to fund institutional priorities and identify innovative and entrepreneurial programs and strategies to move the college forward.

The Board’s evaluation encompassed eight specific areas: Community, Legislative, and External Constituent Relations, Educational Planning, Financial Stewardship, Personnel, Labor, and Internal Constituent Relations, Management Activities and Strategic Planning, Board Relations, Achieving Institutional Outcomes, and Professional Growth.  Performance in all areas met or exceeded expectations, with Community Relations, Legislative Relations, Financial Stewardship, Strategic Planning, and Board Relations being exceptional. 

The Board appreciates Dr. Johnson’s commitment to accessible high quality education, and her efforts and actions to bring about needed improvements to meet the challenges of reduced state support and demands for accountability at the state and federal levels.  Thus, our assessment of Dr. Johnson’s performance merits the Board’s extension of her contract. 

American Honors
Ms. Yochum provided information on admissions and criteria for American Honors. The purpose of the admissions committee is to make an admission decision on the borderline candidates. Automatic admission is granted to students that are academically competitive that meet the following criteria:
Graduating high school seniors that have demonstrated past academic success in their courses, at time of application: 
· Student is in the top 15% of their class

· Of, if class rank is not calculated then the student must have a 3.5% + GPA

· Or SAT/ACT scores that place them into college level courses

· Student has completed Algebra II with a B or higher

Current Pierce Students who have demonstrated past academic success in their courses, at time of application

· Student has between 5 and 45 credits and a GPA of 3.5+
· And, if the student has completed college level math or English, the grade must be a B or higher in the respective course.

Student who do not meet these criteria, but are believed to be a strong candidate (either academically competitive and/or compelling) will be recommended by American Honors and either admitted or rejected by the admissions committee.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Board Action 2014-16 Re-authorization of LGIP Investment

Mr. Smith moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the re-authorization as presented.






MOTION PASSED

INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Service Learning
Ms. Flynn stated that service learning is connecting the classroom experience with the broader community through a volunteer experience. At its best, it is a reciprocal, mutually beneficial learning experience, students benefit from a volunteer or internship experience, a sense of belonging, leadership, and civic engagement. The faculty and the classroom benefit from the ability to tie curriculum to a real world experience, have richer class discussions and reflections and can provide students broader global awareness. The community partner benefits from an informed group of volunteers helping them further their mission. 
Pierce faculty have been dabbling in service learning for over a decade, but in the past three years, we have taken strides to create a strong, sustainable program where we are tracking, measuring and assessing our contribution to community.

In the past three years we have had over a thousand student volunteer for well over three thousand hours with over fifty community partners. Fifty faculty have participated in a professional development program designed to help them create a service learning component that is woven into the fabric of their course, twenty five faculty have implemented projects.

Ms. Becky Anderson, the VISTA volunteer, talked about the backpack project where volunteers get together to fill backpacks with food for children who may not otherwise have healthy meals over the weekend. Ms. Celena Lewis, a service learning student reported on her experience of volunteering at the Lakewood Computer Clubhouse, she has a huge passion for people and stated that the students have really impacted her life in a positive way.
Ms. Rosenblatt expressed her appreciation for these programs and wishes to participate in the backpack project.

INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

Institutional Effectiveness Report
Mr. Gimness gave an in-depth report on the Institutional Effectiveness report focusing on the core themes and indicators of achievement. He reported that in regards to mission fulfillment, overall Pierce is at or above the 70% threshold on twenty-nine of thirty-five indicators, or 83%. According to these criteria, Pierce College is meeting mission.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Ms. Roarty reported that Foundation will host two Creating Possibilities Breakfasts in the coming weeks. These events bring potential donors and community members to each of the colleges, showcasing student stories and the important work of the Foundation. She invited and encouraged the trustees to attend.
She noted that Pierce College Puyallup recently host the Pierce County Coordinating Council where legislative priorities and budget issues were discussed. She noted what good partners Pierce College is with our county college partners. There are a number of meetings scheduled to meet with local legislators to discuss a variety of issues and concerns the colleges face.

Board Retreat- Adoption of Board 2014-15 Goals

Board members had a productive informative retreat on August 1-20, 2014. They discuss a number of topics including:
· Board professional development, recruitment, representation, state reporting

· Board self-evaluation

· Institutional Effectiveness Report
· Enrollment and Outreach tracking

· American Honors

· Preparing for the legislative session

· Budget 

· Resource development

After listening and discussing all of the topics, the trustees summarized their 2014-15 goals and determined that the goals align with the District’s focus and challenges for the coming year.

Mr. Smith moved and Ms. Rosenblatt seconded a motion to adopt the 2014-15 Board Goals as presented.







MOTION PASSED

Board of Trustee Goals 2014-15

The Board is committed to the principles of Achieving the Dream and will monitor institutional data to ensure the District is making progress on measures of student success and completion with a specific focus on equity and diversity to close the achievement gap.

The Board recognizes the important role that quality faculty play in institutional excellence and student learning and success.  Therefore, the Board will tenure only candidates who clearly and consistently demonstrate quality performance based on professional criteria including the evidence of student learning and demonstrate commitment to on-going professional development to support student success.

The Board will work closely with the Chancellor to achieve the goals of the trustees and provide mission directed leadership by reviewing institutional effectiveness reports to ensure progress on core themes and indicators of achievement and to meet all accreditation standards.  

The Board will provide direction for budget policy and priorities that support sound fiscal decisions, encourage innovation and entrepreneurial efforts, and ensure institutional sustainability.

The Board, in response to the Institutional Effectiveness scorecard regarding excellence and employee development, will expect actions to be taken by the District to strengthen post-tenure review for faculty and Professional Development Plans (PDPs) for classified and exempt staff, and to support professional growth activities to ensure achievement of institutional goals with focus on student success.

The Board appreciates the work of the Pierce College Foundation and will continue board recognizes the importance of increasing the visibility and resource development of the District through efforts of the Office of Advancement and commit to increasing their involvement in community outreach and advancement activities.

The Board will continually identify and seek out potential trustee candidates for consideration and appointment by the governor to fill future trustee vacancies.

The Board will use the results of their annual self-evaluation to identify opportunities for professional development and to guide their work.  This year the board will participate in training regarding community advocacy and protocols in responding to community and media.

The Board will participate in ACCT, TACTC, and PCCC to continue to work with other trustees and college officials to promote state and local collaborations; develop legislative agendas that identify system needs and stress the important role our colleges play in economic development skills needed beyond high school; and advocate for Pierce College and the community and technical college system with particular emphasis on providing state and federal funding, and keeping tuition affordable.  

Board members noted that these are very aggressive goals. They are reaffirming the path and moving to the next level. They feel the goals will keep everyone moving forward including the trustees in their own growth. They expressed their appreciation for all the innovative, passionate work going on throughout the District. They acknowledged the chancellor, executive staff, faculty, staff, and students on a very good year. Keep up the good work!
Board Action 2014-17 Election of Officers
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the election of officers for 2014-2015




MOTION PASSED
Mr. Steve Smith will serve as Chair and Mr. Willis will serve as vice-chair for 2014-15. Mr. Tiam expressed his appreciation to Ms. Roarty for her leadership and commitment to students this year as chair, she did a phenomenal job.  

PUBLIC COMMENT

A question was raised regarding the funding and visibility of the Science Dome. It was noted that we want to continue to educate our community, and provide opportunities for children to experience the sciences.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        October 8, 2014 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom  
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:17 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Angela Roarty, Chair
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